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CITY COUNCIL
WEDNESDAY MORNING BRIEFING 

To:
Mayor, Council, and Council Candidates
From:
Ron Stock, City Administrator

Date:
November 9, 2016
Sewer Planning Grant
Last September the City received a $500k sewer planning grant to fund the preparation of environmental studies and the final plans necessary to go out to bid on replacing the sewer line on Walnut, Orange and the line to the Elementary School.

With the recent sewer spill, we have asked the State and the State has agreed that we can shift some funds within the grant to do CCTV inspection above and below the line that failed.

Originally we were going to fund the replacement of Walnut, Orange and the Elementary School lines with a $2 to $3.5M low interest loan from Rural Development. (Two million for Walnut and Orange and the remainder for the Elementary School--$1M for the current route and $1.5 if we modified the routing.)  Recently the State modified its criteria for obtaining a grant.  The change made the City of Weed eligible for grant funding for this project.  I informed the City Council last month that we would go after the grant.  Doing so pushed this construction project into 2018 rather than our desired schedule of 2017.  However, the benefit to our customers of not have to bear the cost of repayment tipped the scales.

Since then we have had a major spill.

The State is concerned and believes that the failed line should be replaced and has suggested that we ask for more than $3.5M to accommodate this additional work in one project.
Our 2003 Master Plan also supports the replacement and upgrading of this line at this time.  The line is beyond its useful life expectancy.
To accomplish what the State suggests we will have to request an extension on the grant period for the planning grant.  We will be doing so shortly.  In addition, if the CCTV inspection should indicate that the line is failing and needs replacement, there are insufficient funds within the planning grant to complete design, but there should be sufficient funds to expand the environmental.  The State allows for partial design.  So the City can use the planning grant to complete as much of the design as possible with the available funds, and then finish the design after the construction grant is obtained.  I would expect the grant request to be in the $6M range when expanded.

I hesitated to approve the expanded project, but was ultimately convinced by PACE and Craig to do so.  Seeking grant funds rather than a loan had already pushed the Walnut Street project from 2017 to 2018 as explained above.  Expanding as proposed is likely to push the project back an additional year to 2019.  Part of the project cannot be delayed that long.  Public Works will have to replace about 40 feet of line on Oregon in 2017 and will have to continue the current practice of cleaning the Walnut Street line every 3 months.  The increased cleaning schedule has resulted in no backups in the last year.

There was a downside in not approving the expanded project.  If the CCTV inspection showed the need for replacing the failed line, the City would not have been eligible for an additional planning grant for a period of 5 years.  Thus, the City would have been required to cover the upfront costs of environmental and preliminary design sufficient to obtain a construction grant with its own funds.  I did not see a source for those funds.  This cost would have exceeded $300k.

Financial Concerns
As you know, the City took DRW at its word when it said that it would give additional points for a grant application where the community was prepared to begin construction by April 15, 2016.  The City paid with City funds for environmental and design on the Angel Valley project, went out to bid in January 2016, and was prepared to award the contract at the April Council Meeting.  Bids were good for 90 days.

At that time we were informed that we could begin construction, but that grant funds could not be drawn down until a grant agreement was approved by the City and DWR.  It was estimated that we would have the grant agreement by late June and would be able to obtain State funds by the end of July. 

Since the bids were favorable and only good for 90 days we elected to award the contract and begin construction.  We arranged for $400k in funding to tide us over through July.

Due to delays by the State, we did not receive the grant agreement until the third week of September.  We have fully completed the project and paid the contractor the full contract price of $1.299M.  This was the water line and street paving portion of the project.  We have yet to see one dollar from the State.  This has placed us in a very difficult financial position.
We have received the first reimbursement check from CDBG on the curb, gutter, sidewalk, street lighting, and drainage portion of the work, or about $511k about 2 weeks ago and that has eased our concerns.  Now we have been told that Humboldt County has received payment from the State on our first invoice under the DWR grant.  Those funds will be forwarded to us shortly.  

With funds finally starting to flow, we should out of this difficult financial position by the end of the year.

Schedule
Due to my travel schedule there will not be a Wednesday Morning Briefing next week.

